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Consolidation Review Task Force – Organization, Operations, Personnel, Budget, Borrowing, Risk Management and Economy Committee Meeting Minutes
December 12, 2013
10:30 a.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
     Suite 425

In attendance:  Elaine Brown (Chair), Sam Mousa, Kerri Stewart, Opio Sokoni, Wyman Duggan, Kelli Wells, Tom Taylor
Also: Task Force Chair Lori Boyer; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  10:32 a.m.
Chairwoman Brown called the meeting to order and the attendees introduced themselves.  Ms. Brown discussed the breadth of the committee’s charge and her hope that the committee could cover most, if not all, of the topics in sufficient detail to make a series of good recommendations to the full Task Force.  Lori Boyer reported that item #9 on the topic list – Capital Improvement Program – is going to be discussed in the Neighborhoods/Infrastructure/Planning Committee so this committee may not need to devote too much time to that topic, but may wish to coordinate findings with the other committee. Ms. Brown appointed Kerri Stewart as Vice Chair of the committee.

The committee began review of the 14 issue items with a discussion of #1 – Central Services.  Kerri Stewart suggested investigating the original intent of the central services concept in the Blueprint for Improvement and whether the current system reflects that intent. There was discussion of whether the original intent should still be the goal; have changing conditions and changing technologies altered the reason for centralizing functions such as procurement and information technology? The group was interested in learning if there are other cities or counties that are nationally acknowledged as leaders in providing central service functions and requested research on that topic.  Lori Boyer suggested another line of inquiry into why the central service functions are not, by some accounts, being provided to the user departments at an acceptable level of service, level of timeliness, and cost. Would it make more sense to move to a hybrid system whereby service functions are handled at both a citywide level (for items or functions that benefit from economies of scale, procurement expertise, etc.) and within each department (for functions that require particular subject matter expertise, a high degree of customization, etc.)? 

Sam Mousa requested information on how the central service provider departments calculate and allocate all distributed costs among their users. It was suggested that some of the cost allocation methodology comes from the Budget Office and not from the provider departments. Mr. Mousa pointed out that no user agency was relieved of the requirement to utilize City central services without legislative permission from the City Council. Ms. Boyer pointed out that pre-consolidation Blueprint for Prosperity had a definition of “central services” that exceeded the functions typically considered today, including public relations. Wyman Duggan suggested shifting away from advocacy of centralization of central services for its own sake and thinking instead of how to maximize efficiency in the provision of those services, however that may be done in the 21st century. He urged the committee not to be too bound to 1968 service provision concepts and organizational structures.
The committee discussed how to group related issues into a smaller number of task groupings.  The following four groupings were agreed upon (in descending order of priority):

Group A: #1 – Central Services, #6 – Procurement/contract management; #8 – Budget and #12 – Risk Management

Group B: #2 – Boards, commissions and special taxing districts; #3 – Jacksonville Public Library; and #4 – Public Health
Group C: #7 – Grants; #9 –Capital Improvement Program; #10 – Borrowing capacity; #11 – Borrowing instruments; #14 – Alternative revenue sources

Group D: #5 – Quality and professionalism of workforce; institutional knowledge; #13 – Economy

Margo Klosterman of the Mayor’s Office reported that City Risk Manager Twane Duckworth has been doing considerable work on revising the City’s risk management and insurance requirements and would be happy to address those topics with the committee at a future meeting.  He has begun enforcing the letter of the law as it now exists and has been receiving many complaints about the apparent tightening of requirements.

Jeff Clements of the City Council Research Division reported that the subject of City grant operations was discussed at a recent joint meeting of the City Council’s Rules, Finance and Special Committee on Reorganization, and offered to provide the committee with copies of information handed out there by Deputy Chief Administrative Officer Cleveland Ferguson.
Future meetings: the group tentatively agreed on Wednesday mornings as a regular meeting time. Chairwoman Brown, Vice Chair Stewart, Damian Cook and Jeff Clements will meet next Wednesday, December 18th, at 2:00 p.m. to develop a committee meeting calendar and to organize the work process and research needs.
Meeting Adjourned:  11:41 a.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 

    12.13.13   Posted 4:00 p.m.
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